Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

P.O. Box 75115

Washington, DC 20013

Minutes

January 13, 2005

Miner Elementary School

Present: Commissioners Nicholas Alberti, Mary Beatty, Marc Borbely, Joseph Fengler (chair), Robyn Holden, Mfon Ibangha, Gladys Mack, and Cody Rice. 

The meeting was convened at 7 p.m. 

1. Agenda

Commissioner Holden moved to add a proposed bylaws change after the election of officers. Commissioner Fengler moved to add an item “6A and 6C Public Safety ad,” and the review of a full-page ad for the Voice of the Hill. Commissioner Rice reminded the Commissioners that agenda items should be submitted in advance. The agenda was approved without objection.

2. Minutes

The minutes for December were approved without objection.

3. Special Orders
a. Establishment of an Ad-Hoc Schools Committee: Motion: Commissioner Borbely proposed the establishment of a Schools Committee. This would be an ad-hoc committee, not a standing committee, to give the ANC a chance to evaluate the committee’s work before establishing it permanently. He stated that the District’s schools are being neglected, and he would like to see teachers, parents and others come and discuss the schools. A Schools Committee would allow residents whose schools do not have PTAs or whose PTAs are not welcoming to people who do not have children in the schools to take a hard look at what’s happening in schools. One issue he mentioned specifically was the proposed consolidation of several junior high schools. Commissioner Rice suggested that one of the first jobs of the committee should be to find out local PTA meeting dates and add them to the ANC website. The committee was established without objection.

b. Election of Officers: Chair: Commissioner Fengler was nominated by Commissioner Rice. Commissioner Fengler said that he has worked hard with the Commission and helped create what he believes is one of the best ANCs in the city, and he would look forward to working with the Commissioners for another productive year.  He was elected without objection. Vice Chair: Commissioner Holden nominated Commissioner Ibangha for Vice Chair. Commissioner Holden said he would bring many years of experience working with government on many levels. Commissioner Ibangha said that he has lived in Ward 6 for almost nine years, and that he has worked with the City as an energy economist. As an energy economist, he has represented the city before the D.C. Public Service Commission on utility rate cases. He has served as the Executive Assistant to the president of the school board, and he is happy to be working with a group that’s working to improve the community. Commissioner Beatty nominated Commissioner Mack and then Commissioner Rice; both declined. Commissioner Ibangha was elected without objection. Treasurer: Commissioner Alberti was nominated by Commissioner Beatty. He said that he has enjoyed being Treasurer for the past two years, and that the ANC is in compliance with all City financial requirements. He thanked the Commissioners who served last term for their assistance. He was elected without objection. Secretary: Commissioner Borbely was nominated for Secretary by Commissioner Rice. Commissioner Rice said he has had numerous occasions to read e-mails and other writing by Commissioner Borbely, and is impressed with his attention to detail. Commissioner Borbely was elected without objection.

Bylaws  Change: Motion: Commissioner Holden moved to amend the ANC 6A bylaws as follows:

Article VIII – Section 3 – Committee Members

Strike current language and replace with: Each commissioner may (at his or her discretion) appoint one, and no more than one, member for each committee. Instead of appointing an individual, the commissioner may serve on the committee himself/herself. Such an appointment can happen anytime during the year. Committee memberships are for a calendar year.

Commissioner Holden said the way the committees are now structured, the Committee Chairs run the committee, and only the Chair can nominate committee members. In principle, she would have no objection to this, but she said very few people from several SMDs have had the opportunity to participate in the work of committees. She believes that this amendment will ensure that each committee will be geographically representative of the entire ANC. 

Commissioner Fengler gave Commissioner Holden a 30-second warning, referring to a two-minute time limit on each round of speaking. Commissioner Borbely raised a point of order. He said Robert’s Rules of Order permitted two rounds of debate, with each speaker allowed to speak up to 10 minutes per round. Commissioner Fengler said it was the Commission’s practice, during the last two-year term, to limit debate to two rounds of two minutes each; he made a Chairman’s ruling to maintain the two-minute limit. Motion: Commissioner Borbely appealed the Chair’s ruling. Commissioner Borbely said that the bylaws and D.C. regulations require that Robert’s Rules of Order be followed, but that the ANC can change the rules of procedure with a two-thirds vote. He said two minutes isn’t enough to express oneself. He suggested a compromise of 5 or 7 minutes. Commissioner Alberti said that the ANC has operated successfully for the past two years under the two-minute rule; commissioners have had adequate opportunity to express their views, and as importantly, the community has been allowed ample opportunity to speak as well. He said that agenda packets are distributed in advance partly to give people an opportunity to think about their comments before the meeting. Commissioner Rice said that it was motions like this that give ANCs a bad name, and Chairman Fengler doesn’t have an egg-timer tying people to a strict two minutes. Commissioner Beatty added that the two-minute rule allows more people to speak. In answer to a question from Commissioner Holden, Commissioner Fengler said that the ANC operates under Robert’s Rules, but that at an early meeting two years ago it was determined to use the two-minute rule so that more people could participate, and the 10-minute rule was for large parliamentary gatherings. Commissioner Borbely said the Chair should be required to follow the formal rules; rules adopted informally two years ago hold no weight. The motion failed by a vote of 4-4, with Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler and Rice voting in opposition.

Commissioner Holden continued, saying that she wanted to make certain that each SMD is represented on each committee. She said she has received e-mails from Commissioners saying that there should not be too many people on each committee, and from other Commissioners saying that two SMDs are over-represented on the committees. Commissioner Rice said that it’s an important issue, and that a lot of authority is vested in the Committee chairs and the ANC chair. This gives a lot of responsibility to those people, he said, but if they’re not doing their job, they can be removed. On the issue of adequate representation, he said that in the past the nominations have not been forthcoming from the individual SMDs. He said that if he is reelected and gets nominees from Commissioners, he will support those nominees, but he cautioned against over-legislating. 

Commissioner Borbely spoke in favor of the motion. One of his priorities, he said, is to make the ANC more diverse. He said that he knew 16 of the 19 committee members, and that only 2 of those 16 are black; three-quarters of committee members come from three SMDs; two SMDs are not represented at all. $9,000 out of $12,000 in grant funds went to the two SMDs represented by its chair and most regular participant. He said that in Commissioner Rice’s committee, which did excellent work, three of the six committee members are from Commissioner Rice’s SMD. If the ANC is to be more effective, Commissioner Borbely said, the committees must be more inclusive; he said he feels that there must be a commitment in writing to inclusiveness. Commissioner Alberti said that there is a perception problem in the community, but there have never been more volunteers than the ANC has been able to accommodate, and the ANC has never turned down a volunteer. The problem is that the Commissioners have not been out there soliciting volunteers. He suggested that if there are too many volunteers then preference be given to underrepresented SMDs, and that commissioners as well as committee chairs be able to make nominations, but that nominations still be voted on by the whole ANC. Commissioner Beatty said that it is a problem getting people to serve, and sometimes there are several people in one SMD who have expertise in a particular area, and sometimes there is someone outside a Commissioner’s SMD who is known to the Commissioner and she/he would like to recommend. Commissioner Ibangha stated that the issue is about inclusiveness, and there is unfairness. Most of the work is done in committees, and commissioners ought to be able to have a voice in committees.

Commissioner Fengler reminded the audience that the Commission approved every grant in a public meeting. He said all the applications were listed on the ANC’s website. He doesn’t want to leave the impression that anything nefarious was going on. Commissioner Borbely said he is not accusing anyone of anything nefarious, but that things have to be changed. He suggested that compromise was necessary if the ANC is to move forward. Commissioner Rice suggested that bylaw changes are ordinarily introduced at one meeting, and voted on at the next meeting, and that process be followed. He suggested that the month delay be used to identify potential committee members by the next meeting. Commissioner Holden said that as she’s only been a Commissioner for 13 days, it would have been impossible to introduce the amendment earlier. She objected to the use of the word “qualifications” for service on a committee, suggesting that SMD residents’ interest should be qualification enough. Commissioner Alberti supported a month delay on the vote to provide an opportunity for ANC Commissioners to dialogue about the issue. He said that a vote by the ANC on committee members is a necessary check.

Commissioner Fengler suggested that there were three options for action: 1) to table the motion; 2) to vote on the motion; or 3) to offer an amendment to the motion. Motion: Commissioner Borbely moved that everything be moved forward one month, including the election of Committee chairs, except that the two committees that are actively functioning, Economic Development and Zoning and ABL, be continued as they stand now. Commissioner Rice asked whether one month’s notice was required to amend the bylaws, and the Chair ruled that the committee’s rules say that changes can be made without the notice if “appropriate,” and by voting unanimously to place the item on the agenda, the discussion was in order. Commissioner Rice moved to call the question, and it failed 4-4, with Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler and Rice voting in opposition. The vote was then on Commissioner Holden’s original motion, and it failed 4-4, with Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler and Rice voting in opposition.

d. Committee Chairs: 
Economic Development and Zoning: Commissioner Rice was nominated for Chair of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee. Commissioner Alberti said that Commissioner Rice has worked tirelessly, does his homework and is always well prepared for the ANC. Commissioner Borbely stated that he respects Commissioner Rice, and finds him one of the most thoughtful Commission members, but will oppose his election on principle until changes are made in the committee structure. He also urged his colleagues to vote no. He said until there is a bylaw change, there is no guarantee that there will be any change. Commissioner Rice said that he’s put in a lot of work, that he’s gotten to know a lot of members of the community. He said that the committee has served two purposes: to enable community residents to meet with the people making the change to discuss it; and to put all the pros and cons on the table and vote in an informed matter at an ANC meeting. He assured Commissioner Borbely that he would be happy to appoint anyone whose name is brought forward. Commissioner Alberti expressed his disappointment that commission business is being held hostage, and said that in the past business has been conducted in a cooperative manner and he would like that to continue. Commissioner Holden stated that if there is assurance from one committee chair on the issue she doesn’t understand why he can’t put it in writing. She asked that Commissioner Alberti’s suggestion that there could be compromise language that each Commissioner could bring someone’s name forth be considered. Commissioner Ibangha said that this is not an attack on any committee chair, but that commissioners will disagree, but he doesn’t understand why the change can’t be incorporated in the bylaws. Commissioner Borbely said that Commissioner Rice put out statistics that showed that 58% of the zoning cases were in his or Commissioner Fengler’s districts, and that should change, and he reiterated his proposal to postpone everything, including the committee chair elections, by one month. Commissioner Fengler pointed out that there appears to be a misunderstanding about how the committees function. Their caseload is not directed by the chair, but by the community, and the committee has no way of setting the agenda. What the statistics mean is that a lot of people in Commissioner Rice’s and his SMD have zoning issues that they want to deal with. Commissioner Borbely said that he understands how the committee works, and he wants to make sure that the committee is going out to find things that have to be undertaken. Commissioner Rice responded that he plans to hold each commissioner responsible for bringing issues to the committee. The committee is composed of volunteers, and they have dealt with issues brought to it by commissioners. The nomination failed, 4-4, with Commissioners Borbely, Holden, Ibangha and Mack voting in opposition.

Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing Committee: Commissioner Beatty was nominated by Commissioner Fengler. Commissioner Fengler stated that she has done a fine job over the past three months and has already negotiated several cooperative agreements with establishments on H Street. Commissioner Beatty expressed her passion for the issues, in which she’s been involved for over two years. Commissioner Borbely reiterated his request that the ABL committee be allowed to function this month with Commissioner Beatty as chair, to let the ANC revisit the bylaws issue next month. Commissioner Alberti attested to Commissioner Beatty’s knowledge of the issues, and the great job she has done over the past months, and how efficiently things have run under her leadership. Commissioner Ibangha reiterated that it is not an issue of an individual committee chair, and he would support the candidate if the bylaws are changed. Commissioner Fengler stated that this means the ANC will not be able to weigh in on any zoning, land use, or alcoholic beverage issues. Commissioner Rice said that Commissioner Beatty should be elected because she’s the right person for the job, and the bylaws change can be voted on in February. The nomination failed, 4-4, with Commissioners Borbely, Holden, Ibangha and Mack voting in opposition. 

Motion: Commissioner Borbely moved that consideration of committee chair elections be ended, as it was clear no chairs would be elected until the bylaws question was revisited. The motion was approved 6-2. 

e. Appointment of Committee Members: Commissioner Rice suggested that it would be hard to elect committee members if there were no committee chairs. 

4. Community Comments
A community member stated that the amendment should be tabled to allow proper discussion, and to let the Commission proceed with other business. Another person agreed, saying he was shocked at the Commission’s behavior, and that there should be a simple vote to decide, next time. Another person expressed his shock, regardless of side, at the personal attacks, and that instead of doing the people’s business, the discussion had gone on for an hour. He said he felt the commission had not represented him. Another person said there was too much animosity, and that Commissioners should be more cordial. Another person said it was clear this was a case of four returning members and four new members with opposing viewpoints, and after an hour’s discussion, she couldn’t tell what the big deal was.

Commissioner Alberti said that what he was hearing was that the “old guard” was exclusionary. He raised the issue of the prospective ad recruiting new members and participation in the ANC, at a cost of $1,000 or more.

Bylaws Change
Commissioner Fengler said he was willing to consider an amendment to the bylaws. Commissioner Rice again raised the issue of the month’s delay in voting for a bylaw to consider it. He suggested that the election of the Committee chairs and members could take place, and they could work together for a month to see how serious the committee’s commitment to outreach is. Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that the bylaws be changed so that Commissioners as well as committee chairs can make nominations to committees. Section 3 (a) of Article VIII of the by-laws would now read “Each committee chairperson and/or commissioner may forward a list of names, consisting of residents of the Commission area, to the Commission for approval” instead of “Each committee chairperson will forward...” Commissioner Alberti said that he appreciated that Commissioner Holden had raised the issue, because there was a perception that had to be corrected. He pledged to not oppose the nomination of any nominee to a committee made by an individual Commissioner. Commissioner Rice said that he would oppose the motion, first because he thought there should be a month’s delay, and second because this eliminates the chair’s accountability. He said that there has to be some control over things like the size of the committee, and the process for getting things done. If his committee is not doing the job then he should be responsible and “fired” from the job. Commissioner Ibangha reiterated that it was not about individuals, but about codifying the bylaws, and it was about having every committee chair have a representative committee. The discussion is about inclusiveness, and not personal. Commissioner Rice said that after thinking about it he can support the motion, but his concern is that commissioners talk with the committee chairs about their nominees and not just bring them directly to the Commission. Commissioner Borbely asked whether that meant if someone suggested a nominee she/he would be added to the committee list, whether there were size limitations on the committee, and what the qualifications were for a committee member. Commissioner Fengler responded that there were no limitations on the size of committees; Commissioner Rice said that using his committee as an example, there are five returning members, and an ideal size would be eight: with fewer people there’s not enough discussion and with more, people don’t have an opportunity to have input. In truth, however, there has always been a problem filling committee slots, so it hasn’t been a question of exclusion, but finding enough people. Commissioner Holden said she would like to second the motion, if the motion says what she thinks it does, and the motion was repeated. Commissioner Borbely expressed his reservation that it doesn’t change anything. Commissioner Alberti said that his intent is that the chair can bring forth a list and the commissioner can bring forth a list. The final language was “and/or commissioner may…” The motion passed unanimously.

Committee Chairs:

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that Commissioner Rice be elected Chair of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee and that Commissioner Beatty be elected Chair of the Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing Committee. The two Chairs were elected without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that Commissioner Borbely and Commissioner Ibangha be elected Co-Chairs of the Schools Committee. They were elected without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Beatty moved that Raphael Marshall be elected Chair of the Public Safety Committee. Mr. Marshall spoke of his intention to select committee members from each SMD, and spoke of his Homeland Security training as a qualification for the job. Commissioner Holden stated that her first priority at her first SMD meeting is to solicit volunteers for committees, and that’s why she’s been so diligent about seeking inclusion. She thanked the Commission for addressing her concerns and said that even though Mr. Marshall had been her opponent in the ANC race, she embraced his candidacy because he was the first volunteer from her SMD. He was elected without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that Elizabeth Nelson be elected Chair of the Community Outreach Committee. Commissioner Rice spoke about the number of grants the ANC has given, both in quantity and variety, and that is due in no small measure to Elizabeth Nelson, who has fully vetted all the grants. Commissioner Borbely nominated Kenny Mack. Commissioner Beatty said that Ms. Nelson is a community leader in the North Lincoln Park Neighborhood Association and has contributed to the neighborhood as an activist. Commissioner Fengler said he supported Ms. Nelson for three reasons: 1) she maintains the ANC’s website, which is one of the best in the city; 2) she is an expert in community grants and understands the DC law and DC code and made certain that all grants met those standards; and 3) she has volunteered selflessly and gone above and beyond what is expected. He said that while he has known Mr. Mack for a long time and appreciates him, Ms. Nelson meets the criteria for the job and he will support her. Commissioner Alberti, after disclosing that Ms. Nelson is his wife, stated that the statistics that were put out on grants were skewed. He used as an example the two grants the ANC gave to the Kingman Basketball League; he said that while the League played in SMD 05, it drew participants from all over the ANC. Commissioner Holden said that she is pleased that another person from her SMD -- Mr. Mack -- has stepped up to the plate. She raised the possibility of talking with the candidates before she cast her vote. Commissioner Borbely asked Ms. Nelson whether she would be willing to co-chair the committee with Mr. Mack. Ms. Nelson expressed her view that the committee needed continuity and the experience she could provide, and said she would be happy to have Mr. Mack as a member of her committee. She spoke of her plans to have an ANC flyer distributed, and said that she was hurt that her grantmaking activities had been questioned. She stated that she has called schools and visited various institutions, but they haven’t applied for grants. She asked for suggestions of other places she can try. Commissioner Mack said that Ms. Nelson has done a great job, and that she’s taken the application off the web and distributed it to various people. Ms. Nelson was elected by a vote of 5-3, with Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Mack and Rice voting in favor.

Committee Members:

Commissioner Fengler suggested that the ANC approve those Committee members that were already listed for the various committees. 

Motion: Commissioner Rice presented a slate of five people who are already serving on Economic Development and Zoning: Sherry Brown, Brendan Danaher, Jeff Fletcher, Drew Ronneberg and Virginia Gaddis. Commissioner Borbely moved that the list be amended by also including Craig Ward, with whom he had been working on the Maryland Avenue firehouse issue. Commissioner Rice said that he had spoken with Commissioner Borbely and with Mr. Ward, who he feels is a person who listens to all sides of an issue. The nominations, as amended, were approved without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Beatty nominated Michael Herman and Jessica Ward to serve on the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Committee. Brenda Artis said she would prefer to serve on the Public Safety Committee than remain on ABL. The nominations were approved without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Fengler, for Ms. Nelson, nominated Lou Bardash, Marissa Irwin and Kenny Mack to serve on the Community Outreach Committee. Commissioner Borbely nominated LaVerne Law. The nominations were approved without objection.

Nominations for the Public Safety and the Schools committees will be considered at the February meeting.

5. Officer Reports
Chair: Commissioner Fengler distributed and presented for final approval a copy of the ad that is to appear in the Voice of the Hill in February. The ad solicits participation in ANC committees and ANC meetings. Commissioner Alberti said that there are places where it doesn’t read clearly. There was a question on the process for developing the ad, and Commissioner Fengler said that the Commission had voted to allow him to develop the copy. Commissioner Alberti said he wanted to submit some substantive changes for Commissioner Fengler to make; Commissioner Borbely said substantive changes should be approved by the ANC, either at the January or the February meeting. Commissioner Ibangha asked whether there was urgency in getting the ad produced; Commissioner Fengler said there was, as it would encourage people to join the committees. Motion: Commissioner Borbely moved that the ad be approved with technical corrections made by Commissioner Fengler. The motion passed without objection.

Treasurer: Commissioner Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $4,118.81, and that the savings account balance was $4,129.77, for a total of $8,248.58. Motions: Commissioner Alberti moved, individually, that checks for the following amounts be approved: $145.00 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes; for $529.97 to GOPHER (Gibbs School PTA) for a grant; to Bode and Grenier for $1,050 for legal services; for $634 to the Maury Elementary PTSA for a grant; and for $282.70 to Kinko’s for copying expenses. The expenditures were each seconded by Commissioner Mack, and they were each approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $1,477.14. The savings account balance is $4,131.12, for a closing total of $4,131.12. Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report. It was seconded by Commissioner Rice and approved without objection. Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for February. It was seconded by Commissioner Rice, and approved without objection. Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that a $25 expense be approved for the D.C. Security Fund. It was seconded by Commissioner Rice, and passed without objection.

6. New Business
Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC approve the current schedule of dates, times and places for ANC and committee meetings. The motion passed without objection. Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the Schools and Public Safety committees’ schedules be based on dates to be forwarded by the Committee chairs. The motion passed without objection.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:15.

______________________

Marc Borbely

Secretary

